
 
   

     
  

 

 

        
    

            
             

    

 

   

 
         

 
 

           
               

         
 
 

      
 
            

           
        

             
               

           
             

         
             

              
          

  
     

 
         

      
   

             
  

MEETING OF AUDIT COMMITTEE
 
Community College of Philadelphia


Wednesday, June 6, 2016 – 12:00 Noon

Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1
 

Present:	 Mr. Anthony J. Simonetta, Mr. Jeremiah White (via telephone), Dr. Donald 
Generals, Jr., Mr. Jacob Eapen, Mr. Todd E. Murphy, Mr. James P. Spiewak, Mr. 
Robert Lucas, Victoria Zellers, Esq.; and representing Grant Thornton: Mr. Brian 
Page and Ms. Angelica Roiz and representing The Meridian Group: Mr. Anthony 
B. Scott (via telephone) 

AGENDA – PUBLIC SESSION 

1.	 Approve Minutes of Audit Committee Meeting on March 29, 2016 (Action
Item): 

Action: Mr. Simonetta asked for a motion to recommend acceptance of the
March 29, 2016 Audit Committee meeting minutes. Mr. White made the motion. Mr. 
Simonetta seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

2.	 2015-2016 Audit Process (Information Item): 

Attachment A contains the formal presentation made by Mr. Brian Page, 
Engagement Partner, Ms. Angelica Roiz, Senior Manager, from Grant Thornton and Mr. 
Anthony Scott (via telephone) from the Meridian Group.  Mr. Page began his discussion
by informing the Committee that he has had discussions with staff throughout the year 
about activities that have been happening at the College. He then walked through his 
presentation highlighting areas of focus, audit approach, as well as new accounting
pronouncements that will affect this year’s 2015-2016 audit as well as future fiscal 
years. He discussed the responsibilities of the auditors as it relates to the audit and he 
noted that auditing standards have remained relatively the same as last year with no 
significant changes. He pointed out that this year the College falls under the “Uniform 
Guidance” which used to be OMB Circular A-133.  Basically, this guidance is a 
reclassification and combining of grant standards as well as some changes in report 
wording and the audit opinion. 

Mr. Page also discussed the required communications that Grant Thornton will 
present as a result of the audit. He then briefly discussed the significant audit areas as 
outlined in Attachment A.  He described the audit methodology, audit approach,
timeline, as well as management’s responsibilities and those charged with governance. 



         
          

             
      

          
    

 
              

               
             

   
   

                
   

                
 

      
             

        
 

         
            

          
 

             
    

               
             

             
           

    
                

           
           

   
 

           
             

      
               

                
           

 
        

               
              

  
 
 

  

Mr. Page stated that his team will be on campus this week to focus on planning 
procedures; finalizing their risk assessment; and performing any interim testing the
auditors feel appropriate. He indicated that they have already reviewed many of the 
new activities that the College has completed or is pursuing this year and has reviewed 
the new accounting pronouncements that could impact the College in conjunction with
the year end audit. 

Mr. Page asked the Committee members if there were any other areas that the
Committee would like the audit team to focus on or matters of fraud risk that they might 
have concerns. The Committee members affirmed that they were satisfied with the
proposed audit scope. 

Mr. Simonetta asked about the audit fee for 2016. Mr. Page explained that it is 
outlined in the fee proposal that was submitted for the RFP process. Mr. Murphy noted 
that the fee proposal was for a period of five years and the College is in year three. 

Mr. Page briefly discussed materiality and how the auditors develop a baseline 
for testing transactions for both the Financial Statements and Single Audits. The auditors 
take a quantitative benchmark approach but do adjust qualitatively. 

Ms. Angelica Roiz then walked through the timeline, areas of focus and high risk 
areas that the audit team will concentrate on during the audit; specifically, tuition 
revenue recognition, accounts receivables, state and city appropriations, state and 
federal contracts, investments and auxiliary income.  The audit team will perform 
reasonableness tests on all income to ensure proper accounting. She also explained that 
they will be looking at Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB) 68 which was 
implemented by the College last year. This standard requires the College to set up a
liability on the College’s books for both cost sharing pension plans in which some faculty 
and staff participate. An actuarial calculation will determine the value that the College 
will be required to record, which is completed by actuaries hired by the State. These 
plans are not offered to new employees.  However, if a faculty or staff member were 
enrolled at a previous employer, the College is required to continue to offer that plan. 
The two plans are PERS (Public Employees’ Retirement System) and SERS (State 
Employees’ Retirement System). Currently, only 23 employees participate in PERS and 9 
employees in SERS. 

Mr. Murphy mentioned that the College is also undergoing another GASB 45 
Assessment. This report is prepared by the College’s actuary to determine the OPEB 
(Other Post Employee Benefit Liability) that the College is required to record and is 
currently phasing in over 30 years. Mr. Page noted that his team will be reviewing all of 
the assumptions that go into that calculation. Mr. Eapen noted the College will be using
the same firm “Clarity in Numbers, LLC” as in the prior assessment. 

Mr. Page discussed the process for determining what Federal programs will be
audited as part of the Single audit. Specifically, student financial aid is always audited 
given its size. Other programs will be determined in the next few weeks. 



     
              
          

   
            
            
 

            
              

    
         

  
          

                
             
         

           
  

  
              

              
 

     
              
             

                
      

         
 

  
             

       
           

 
      

       
              

 
 

    
    

    
            

 
 

      
   

               
               

     
         

Mr. Page discussed technology support for the audit.  The auditors will review 
access to the systems as well as security controls, change management and any other
controls that may impact the College’s financial statements. Grant Thornton’s 
Information Technology (IT) control review related to the College’s ERP system is 
currently under review now and expects no significant change from last year. The Audit 
team has brought up a couple of minor recommendations in the past, but nothing 
significant. 

Mr. Simonetta asked if the College had significantly changed anything from an IT
systems perspective. Mr. Page and Mr. Murphy affirmed there had not been any 
changes. Mr. Page noted that his team will also review and test any one time 
transactions that could potentially impact the College’s financial statements. 

Mr. Page then discussed several new GASB accounting pronouncements and 
updates. The first was GASB 72 effective for this year, which deals with how the College
reports fair value of investments in its financial statements. He indicated that this 
should not have a huge impact for the College, but will require additional disclosures in 
the footnotes that show how they are categorized based on how fair value is 
determined. 

Mr. Simonetta asked if the College had to go back to the prior year in completing
the new disclosures. Mr. Page stated that it was not required but is allowable. 

The second was GASB 75 which is effective for fiscal year 2018, which will have
the biggest accounting effect. Currently the College’s OPEB Liability is being phased in 
over 30 years. This new pronouncement will require the full amount of that liability to
be included in the financial statements for that year. Mr. Page noted that this will have a 
huge impact on many colleges and Government agencies. This will increase the overall 
liability and decrease the College’s net assets. 

Mr. Simonetta asked if the rating agencies have weighed in on this new 
standard. Mr. Page stated that rating agencies are generally in favor of more 
disclosures, but did not have any comments to its implementation. They already looked 
at this when they do their own reviews and due diligence. 

The third was GASB 80, which discusses blending component units. The College 
will have to review the criteria and make a determination if it can continue to show the 
Foundation’s financials discretely or be required to blend it with the College in its
financials. 

The fourth was GASB 81, which refers to irrevocable split-interest agreements. 
Mr. Page mentioned he had been in discussions with staff regarding a potential 
endowment that may fall into this criteria, which will allow the Foundation to record a
beneficial interest in that Trust.  This won’t be effective this fiscal year, but could be 
early adopted. 

Mr. Page mentioned several different major projects that GASB is currently 
working on that may impact the College at a future date, which is outlined in 
Attachment A. He then asked the Committee if there were any questions on where they
will be spending their time this year or an area that the Committee would like them to 
focus. Mr. White asked them to take a look at the transactions associated with the 15th 

and Hamilton Street property in terms of the legal structure between the College and 



                
                
               

 
            

           
     

       
  

 
            

              
             

 
        

     
             

 
            

  
 

           
            

            
           
          

  
      
 
  

     
 
    

       
            

              
             

              
            

             
    

            
     
             
     

     
 
         

   
      

 
  

the developer. Mr. Page stated that he will be reviewing the agreements to make sure 
they line up with the accounting standards. Mr. Eapen stated that he will provide the
draft letter of intent when it is completed and seek Grant Thornton’s guidance. 

The next discussion focused on some industry updates regarding the challenges
colleges and universities are facing, such as enrollment, retention and demographic 
changes. As part of the audit, Grant Thornton will sit down with staff to see if there are 
any industry topics that the College would like discussed at the next Audit Committee
meeting. 

Mr. White asked that given the previous state budget impasse, what rating 
agencies might do if another state budget problem arose. Mr. Page indicated that the 
agencies will most likely have concerns with anything that could affect liquidity. 

Mr. White also asked Mr. Page if based on industry trends, he sees colleges 
investing significantly more into retention type activities? Mr. Page stated he is 
definitely seeing colleges investing in this area given some of the demographic trends. 

Dr. Generals discussed how the College is carefully looking at the balance 
between affordability and revenue.  He asked if there were any concerns the Auditors 
had with respect to not raising tuition in the last three years. Mr. Page indicated that 
there is some tipping point between prospective buyers (students) affordability and
tuition increases. However, the College cannot continue with small tuition increases with 
expenses going up annually. Unfortunately, this may eventually decrease the College’s
operating margins unless things are done more efficiently in other areas to reduce 
expenses or the College develops alternative revenue streams. 

Mr. Page concluded his presentation. 

3. 2015-2016 Budget Update (Information Item): 

Mr. Spiewak provided a handout (Attachment B) to the Committee, which was
previously presented at the May 23, 2016 Business Affairs Committee Meeting. The 
implications of key factors currently impacting the FY 15-16 budget were discussed. He 
described how the College exceeded its enrollment target for the late Summer and Fall
semesters but fell short of enrollment budget target for Spring of 2016 by 4.8%. In 
addition, the early Summer semester is also experiencing a decline of about 13%. For 
the fiscal year, credit hours is expected to be down about 1.5% from budget. In terms 
of revenue, the College is expected to be down a total of $2.5 million. Tuition and fee 
revenue is projected to be approximately $2.2 million lower than budgeted and the
actual state appropriation is about $500,000 lower than budgeted. Expenses are 
expected to decrease overall by $3.0 million. Savings were realized from higher-than­
budgeted lapsed salaries and lower claims in the College’s self-insured medical plan than
budgeted. Additionally, the FY14-15 pay-off of some of the College leases resulted in 
savings for the FY15-16 year. 

Mr. Eapen noted that the discussion of the 2016-2017 Budget will be deferred 
until the September 29, 2016 meeting, after the Board of Trustees approves the budget 
on June 30, 2016. 



     
 

      
             

                
              
            

              
    

 
             

   
                

           
 

              
                 

            
               

          
   

        
 

   
  

               
                 
              

                
              

      
 

 
  

 
       

             
           

 
 

 
 

 
       

    
    
   
    
       
       
          

4. Internal Audit Plan (Information Item): 

Mr. Lucas provided an update of the 2014-2016 Internal Audit Plan (Attachment 
C). He provided a copy of a summary report of activities since the last Audit Committee 
meeting as well as a copy of the audit plan for the two-year period ending June 2016 to
the Committee members. Mr. Lucas stated that, since the last meeting, he issued: 1) 
two finalized audit reports to management; and 2) one draft audit report to 
management. Three other internal audits are in progress and are expected to be
completed by June 30. 

Mr. Lucas also noted that he continues to work with management to obtain the 
status of previously issued audit comments.  He noted that management continues to 
make progress clearing open items. Mr. Lucas noted that he will provide a full update of
the open items at the next Audit Committee meeting in September. 

As part of the effort to develop an Internal Audit Plan for 2016-2018, Mr. Lucas
stated that he met with all of the Cabinet members to discuss the risks that may exist in 
their respective divisions. Mr. Lucas used the information solicited from the Cabinet 
members to update the Internal Audit Risk Assessment for 2016. A copy of the risk 
assessment was provided to the Audit Committee members, which includes 
approximately 120 auditable areas that are each rated for various risks to help 
determine where Internal Audit resources should be allocated. 

Lastly, Mr. Lucas noted that he developed a proposed Internal Audit Plan for the
two-year period of July 1, 2016 to June 30, 2018.  A copy of the proposed plan was 
provided to the Audit Committee members. Mr. Lucas noted that the plan has been 
provided to Dr. Gay, Jacob Eapen and Dr. Generals for their review. Mr. Lucas will be 
meeting with each of them to discuss the plan and to obtain their approvals for a final 
plan, which will be provided to the Audit Committee as an informational item. Mr. Lucas 
expects to be able to distribute the approved 2016-2018 Internal Audit Plan to the Audit
Committee members by June 30, 2016. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

During any Audit Committee meeting; Management, The Independent Auditors or the 
Internal Auditor may request an Executive Session to meet privately with the Audit 
Committee. None was requested at this meeting. 

TEM/lmh 
Attachments 

cc:	 Dr. Donald Generals, Jr. 
Mr. Jacob Eapen
Mr. Robert Lucas 
Mr. Jim Spiewak 
Victoria Zellers, Esq. 
Representing Grant Thornton: Mr. Brian Page 
Representing Grant Thornton: Ms. Angelica Roiz 
Representing The Meridian Group: Mr. Anthony B. Scott 
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